UNTO THEE, O LORD

This year's study, about prayer, covers only the "tip of the iceberg". The Bible has much to say about the purpose, the peace and the power of our cries to God. Often, I find myself struggling to schedule the time to "pour out my soul" and "lift up my voice" to Him rather than longing for that time "like the deer pants for the water". But, if we stick with this study I believe we will find peace in prayer for the rest of our days. That's my personal goal. I hope you will grow as I have already begun to do by digging into the will of God about our approach to His throne.

Cindy Colley

SEPTEMBER

Prayer in its Infancy

- 1. Read Genesis 1-4 and identify the verse where prayer, as we know it seems to have begun.
- 2. Read Genesis 15. What questions did Abram ask of God? Is it okay for us to ask God questions in our prayers? What questions have you asked of God?
- 3. Read Genesis 17. What was Abram's physical posture as he talked to God? (Let's notice prayer postures as we go through this entire study.) Is it a good thing for us to take this posture in prayer today? How was Abram's faith faltering even as he talked to God? Does your faith sometimes falter even as you pray? Let's talk about this on the podcast.
- 4. Read Genesis 18,19. How did Abraham influence the mind of God through prayer? Do you believe you can influence the mind of God through your prayers? Read Exodus 32. Who influenced God's mind in this chapter through prayer? How do you know he did this?
- 5. In Genesis 20, who prayed following his sin? Read the following passages and find the prayers that followed sins or vanities in the lives of God's people. List the passages where the prayers are found and the sins that prompted prayer. Then see if you can list a specific verse in each case that shows us that there was humility of spirit following the sin.
 - a. II Samuel 24
 - b. II Chronicles 15
 - c. II Chronicles 33
 - d. Job 40
 - e. Job 42
- 6. Read Genesis 24. Who prayed in this chapter? When did God begin to answer his prayer? Do you believe God sometimes begins to answer our prayers before we are finished speaking them? Let's discuss this on the podcast.
- 7. Read Genesis 25. For what did Isaac pray? His prayer was answered in an affirmative way, but did this mean everything about the answer to that prayer turned out well? Sometimes we may rejoice in positively answered prayers, but our choices in regard to those answers may tarnish even those answers to prayer. Dissect the model prayer in Matthew 6:9-13. List the petitions our Lord made. How many were for physical blessings and how many were for spiritual bless-

ings? How should this affect our petitions? How will this kind of prayer affect our choices regarding our physical blessings—their uses and our decisions about them?

- 8. Read Genesis 28. List the promise made by Jacob in prayer. List promises you have made to God in prayer. Read Judges 11. How should Jephthah have been more discerning as he was promising to God? Pray today that you will always take your promises to the Father even more seriously than you take any promise to any man or business on earth.
- 9. Read Genesis 32. What was the circumstance of Jacob's prayer for deliverance? How did Jacob show humility in that prayer? How does prayer help us today when our physical families become divided? How does prayer help you, personally, even when situations in your family cannot be rectified?

***For this month, let's focus on the characteristic of humility that should characterize us in every petition to the throne of God. Go to the throne and spend a few minutes at the close of this study praying for the spirit of Genesis 32:10 so that your prayers will be more earnest and more effective.

OCTOBER

The Prayers of Moses-A

- 1. Read Exodus 1-4, focusing on 3:11-14 and 4:10-13. Moses was obviously sent to free a people and His prayer highlighted his imperfections. He was not altogether willing. Read Deuteronomy 3:23-29, the prayer Moses prayed at the end of his life. Notice that the "parentheses" around his life—the "book-ends" were prayers. See the growth between those two prayers that punctuated his life on earth. Did his willingness to lead and intercede increase as he walked with God? Who was the intercessor sent later who WAS perfectly willing to intercede for and free a people? Read Philippians 2:1-12. While we know He was willing, find his prayer that showed that this submission, in the end, was difficult for the human side of our Intercessor. Notice also that God identified Himself, the sender in Exodus 3. What was that identifying name? The "sent" wore that name when the Great Intercessor came. Find the New Testament passage that gives that label of identification to our Intercessor.
- 2. Read Exodus 5-7 giving emphasis to 5:22,23. This intercessor used prayer to complain. Did our Intercessor ever complain about the job He was doing on our behalf?
- 3. Read Exodus 8-10 with notice especially to 9:33 and 10:16-19. Add another prayer posture to your list of Biblical postures begun in September.
- 4. 4. Read Exodus 15. Can a prayer be a song? Read this article:

 http://www.apologeticspress.org/APContent.aspx?category=11&article=3765&topic=139

 What verse in Ephesians 5 would show us that prayer can be a song?

 List five examples of such prayers in song that we use in our worship today:
- 5. Read Exodus 32, noting verses 31 and 32. Compare this in your notes to Romans 10:1. Why do you believe there is a dash in Moses' sentence—a broken thought and an uncompleted sentence? (Fodder for podcast).
- 6. Now let's look at the beautiful prayer of Exodus 32:9-14 where Moses prevailed as he interceded for the people of God. What were the two main lines of reasoning that Moses used to beg God for the salvation of Israel at this time? Read the recounting of this event in Deuteronomy 9. Read Numbers 14, paying attention to verses 13-19. Which of these lines of reasoning did Moses again use in this prayer? Who prevailed in the New Testament as he begged God to forgive those who "knew not" what they did?

7. Finally, read Exodus 33, noting verses 12-23. The nation of Israel had been blatantly disrespectful at this time. Read Romans 5:6-11. The great intercessors were unselfish to the uttermost in begging for the renewal of the unworthy. How can verse 11 of Exodus 32 be reconciled with verse 23? Good discussion for the podcast.

***For this month (October), let's focus on the intercession of Jesus on our behalf. Spend fifteen minutes in prayer as you close this study, praising Him for the Intercessor who purchased our freedom from bondage; for His willingness and for the fact that He was uniquely qualified to intercede for us.

NOVEMBER

The Prayers of Moses-B

- 1. Read Numbers 10, paying attention to verses 35 and 36. For this month, make it a plan to pray, first thing, every morning for the triumph of his ark (his plan) in your life and, last thing, every evening for the safekeeping of all His plans as you "return" and rest. Now Read I Chronicles 23:24-32. This describes succinctly the office of the Levitical priesthood. Notice verse 30. Note that their days, similarly, were to begin and end with prayer. Here is another prayer posture for your list.
- 2. Read Numbers 16 and notice the prayer in verse 15. What emotions do you hear in this prayer? Is it wrong to pray for the rejection of the "offerings" of those who are maintaining a rebellious spirit against the Lord? Why or why not?
- 3. Read Numbers 21. What was Moses praying about in this chapter (verses 7-9)? Was his prayer answered? If his prayer was answered why were not the serpents immediately removed? Why did the people still have to do something? Can we, as sinners in the world today, simply cry out to God for forgiveness and immediately be eternally saved from THE serpent (Rev. 20:2)? Should we pray for the forgiveness of those who have not taken advantage of the MEANS of forgiveness? Why or why not?
- 4. Read Numbers 27. Find Moses' prayer for a new leader. Notice this phrase: "...which may go out before them, and which may lead them out, and which may bring them in; that the congregation of the Lord be not as sheep which have no shepherd." Could we put these words in our prayers for faithful leaders/elders/bishops/shepherds in our congregations today.? Make this a prayer for your congregation this day.
- 5. Read I Timothy 3 and Titus 1. Make a list of elder qualifications from these two passages. Specifically pray by name for each one of your elders. Then pray individually for each qualification in these two chapters to be met by each of them. Next, write them each a note to let them know you are praying for them.

 —OR—

If you do not have elders, pray that men will arise up and meet these qualifications. Pray for young men, in your congregation, by name—that they will aspire to be characterized by these descriptions. Then write a note to at least three young men in your congregation to let them know you are praying that they will aspire to, one day, lead God's church in that place.

DECEMBER

Chronicled Prayers

Sometimes in the records of I and II Chronicles, there are lengthy readings of genealogies about the period of the Kings. All of these lists of men are pointing with precision to the Christ. Let's take this month to pull out some "prayer gems" and learn from prayers of some of those men—prayers that left the lips of men, were heard by a Father who superintended their dealings, and then were given back (chronicled) to men (even us) by the great Holy Spirit of that God.

- 1. Read the prayer of Jabez from I Chronicles 4:9,10. From which tribe did Jabez come? List the things for which he petitioned and check the ones that were spiritual in nature. What characteristic of Jabez did the Holy Spirit mention specifically?
- 2. Read I Chronicles 5: 18-22. From this passage notice the reason God heard this prayer and list it in your notes. Give an example of someone who may pray to-day without including this element.
- 3. Read I Chronicles 17, noting this great prayer of David. Go back and read II Samuel 7, also. Find the prayer posture listed for this prayer and add it to your list of postures. What did David call himself in this prayer? David reviewed the history of Israel before God in this prayer. Certainly God already knew this history. Is it okay for us to trace the paths of our lives in prayer to God, including the circumstances of our redemption, even though He already knows from whence we have come? Read Psalm 105 and 106 in this light. Notice the phrase "for thou hast confirmed to thyself thy people Israel to be a people unto thee forever" (II Samuel 8:24). How does that phrase encompass us today? Give New Testament references to support your answer.
- 4. Read I Chronicles 21. David's prayers are in verses 8, 17 and 26. Why was it wrong for David to number the people? How did God react to David's prayer in verse 8? Give modern-day examples of pleas for forgiveness which may be answered, but still require severe consequences even after repentance? Try to find two other Old Testament examples where God sent fire in answer to prayer. Early in the book of Acts God sent something like fire as people were praying. Cite that passage. The God who sent fire in answer to prayer is still just as powerful as he hears our prayers, although he uses that power today in non-miraculous answers to prayer.

- 5. Read I Chronicles 29. Why was David rejoicing in this chapter (verse 9)? Is the heart that offers willingly also going to be the heart that praises sincerely? In what specific ways do you believe our giving to the church today enhances our prayer lives? Be thoughtful and let's talk about this on the podcast. (Think about how your relationship with people here on earth grows as you invest in those people.) Did David believe giving was a privilege? Can we know this from his prayer? Add the prayer posture of verse 20 to your list.
- 6. Read II Chronicles 1, I Kings 3, I Kings 4:29-34 and James 1:5. Is God less likely to answer our prayers for wisdom today than in Solomon's day? What are the key characteristics listed in James 1:5 of the God who is listening to our prayers? Does our prayer for wisdom guarantee that our lives will always be directed according to that wisdom? How do you know from this example in the Chronicles? Try to find a description of the wisdom from above in the book of James. List its attributes. Try to incorporate them into your day.
- 7. Read II Chronicles 5-6 and I Kings 8. List the petitions to God found in the prayers of these chapters. Also, add the prayer postures that are found in these chapters to your list.
- 8. Read the chronicle of the life of Asa in II Chronicles 14-16, noting his prayer in verse 11 of chapter 14. Make a list of things Asa did in his lifetime that proved the sincerity of his prayer. How did Asa's original prayer affect other prayers of other people in chapter 15? What, do you think it means to seek the Lord with your "whole desire" (II Chronicles 15:15)? Do you think there are prayers today that eventually affect the way other people are praying. Note examples.
- 9. Now read the chronicle of the life of Hezekiah from two places: II Chronicles 29-32 and II Kings 18-20. Then find a part of his story as you read through Isaiah 38-39. From these chapters, take note of what you consider to be the most amazing example of answered prayer from the life of Hezekiah. Is it possible to be too trusting in people of the world even as we are prayerful and trusting in God, also? Support your answer from the life of Hezekiah.
- 10. Read about another king, Manasseh, from II Kings 21 and II Chronicles 33. What did it take for Manasseh to finally "fall down" before God in penitence? Is it right for us to pray for bad things to occur in the lives of wicked people IF that is what it takes to humble them before God? Why or why not? Summarize the grace of God in one sentence as shown in the life of Manasseh.
- 11. Finally, read II Chronicles 34 and 35. Was Josiah a praying man? If so, from which verse(s) do we know this?

***This month and for the rest of this year, purpose (if you are not already doing so) to pray before bedtime with your family or anyone who lives in your house (if you are blessed with others in your house). Every.single.night.

January

Prayers from Psalms and Ezra

- 1. Let's categorize the prayers of the Psalms this month. Here's a list of Psalms that contain prayers: Psalm 3, 4, 5, 7, 8, 16, 19, 22, 23, 24, 25, 27, 31, 32, 35, 36, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 44, 51, 55, 57, 71, 73, 90, 102, 104, 119, 138, 139, 143, 145.
- 2. Now place each prayer psalm in one or more of the following categories. (All of our lists will likely be different):
 - a. Prayer for safety from or victory over enemies:
 - b. Prayer for sanctification or holiness:
 - c. Prayer of praise of God Himself (here also read Hebrews 1:10-12)
 - d. Prayer of security in God's care:
 - e. Prayer of praise for the Word of God:
 - f. Prayer of the cross:
 - g. Prayer for spiritual help and guidance:
 - h. Prayer of confession:
 - i. Prayer of humility or expressing human frailty:
 - j. Prayer expressing faith and trust in God:
 - k. Prayer from a heart of great despair, yet hope:
 - I. Prayer for help and redemption:
- 3. Read Ezra 1-3. Ezra 3:11 is another case of prayer (praise) in song. The prayer of Ezra 3 is one offered in a time of encouraged workers. The work of the Lord was well underway. The morale of the believers was high. Sometimes we fail to pray when things are going smoothly. Today make an effort to praise him in short prayers throughout the day for the things that are right in your world.
- 4. Read Ezra 4-8. What prayer was asked and answered in chapter 8? Do you pray for a safe passage as you travel about for His glory? (All that we do should be to His glory...Col. 3:17!) Fasting accompanies prayer in this passage as a journey and mission was about to be made. Find a similar New Testament circumstance in Acts 13. Find a circumstance in Jeremiah 14 in which prayer was not heard and answered even though accompanied by fasting. Do you believe we should accompany some/any of our prayers today with fasting? Why or why not? Good podcast discussion.
- 5. Read Ezra 9 -10. What were the sins of which Ezra was informed in chapter nine and what was his reaction? In what ways has complacency about sin hindered our praying and our prayers? Sacrifice accompanied this great prayer of Ezra. How does living without sacrifice hinder the working of prayer in our lives today?

Digging Deep Study for 2014-2015

Ezra blushed with shame before God. In what ways does our loss of the ability to blush about shameful things impact our ability to pray effectively? In verse 8 of chapter nine, Ezra speaks about the remnant that had escaped bondage for a time. Run the references from your concordance on the word "remnant" in the books of Isaiah and Jeremiah and list the verses where the word is used in referring to a small part of God's people. Find the references to the remnant in the book of Romans. Let's talk about God's remnant on the podcast and how he hears their cries.

- 6. In Ezra 9:9, Ezra says the remnant are about repairing desolations. Are there ways in which that is true today in the "house" of God? If so, how?
- 7. How is 9:11 an accurate description of the world around us? Are you praying every day that God will keep you sanctified from the world? From verse 14, what happens to the remnant when they "join in affinity" with the world?
- 8. Is it possible for a public prayer to have a great affect on those who are praying along? How do you know from Ezra? What huge decisions were apparently impacted by this prayer of Ezra?

9. Add the prayer posture of 9:5 to your list.

FEBRUARY

When It Seems Like You Are All Alone

- 1. Read the book of Jeremiah. Highlight each prayer you find and make an appropriate title for each one. For instance, first will be the conversation Jeremiah was having with God in Jeremiah 1. You might call that one "The prayer of Recognizing Inability" or "The Prayer of "I Don't Think I Can Do This." All of our titles will vary. But I'm hoping we can learn how to call on God when we are overwhelmed at the task. So many times today, especially in America, it is easy to believe we are not up to the task of standing for Him in this world of sin.
- 2. Now get a good concordance and run the references on the word "cry" in the Old Testament. You do not have to read them all in full. (There are many.) But write out five favorites in your notebook that are reassuring to you as you grow in your faith. Memorize one of these.

MARCH

Prayers from Jonah and Habakkuk

- 1. Read this good introductory article: https://www.christiancourier.com/articles/66-great-truths-from-the-book-of-jonah
- 2. Read Jonah 1. Highlight the prayer of heathen men in that chapter. Is there a sense in which God hears the prayers of sinners? In what sense does He? Read the account of the conversion of Cornelius from Acts 10. Is there a sense in which God heard the prayers of Cornelius when he was not a Christian?
- 3. Read Jonah 2. What was Jonah's prayer chamber here? Did Jonah "pray the scriptures"? Research and find all the scripture quotations in this prayer? Make a list of at least five lessons we learn from Jonah's prayer in this chapter. Let's compare notes on the podcast.
- 4. Read the prayer of a penitent people from Jonah 3. What did the king wear in this prayer time? What did the people wear? What did their animals wear? Did the animals cry along with the men?
- 5. Read the prayer of a peeved prophet from chapter four. Read I Corinthians 13 and list every "rule" of love that Jonah violated in his response to Ninevah's penitence in this chapter. If I am ruled by love (agape), in what ways does this submission to agape affect my prayers...in tone, in specific requests, in frequency, in thanksgiving, in praise, in attitude). Think of someone you know who needs to repent so that he/she can be spared from God's destruction. Pray for that person today with agape in your heart.
- 6. Read this good article: https://www.christiancourier.com/articles/968-habakkuk-1-2-a-challenge-to-god Sometimes when we pray , we think God is not hearing because of the distance, in time, between our prayer and its answer. One of the great lessons in any prayer study is that God is not on our time table. Read the book of Habbakuk and highlight the prayer (two passages) in chapter 1. Is God "holding his tongue" (verse13) in situations today? Make a list of at least five of those situations of our day. Now notice carefully the verses that follow. Do you pray today for those people who "sacrifice to their net and burn incense to their drag"? Who are these people today?
- 7. Highlight the great prayer of faith in Habakkuk 3. Notice specifically the statement of trust from verses 17-19. Do you make statements of trust in your personal prayers? Did Jesus include a statement of trust in the model prayer of Mat-

thew 6? If so, what is that statement? How do we know from Habakkuk 3 that Habakkuk's faith, praise and happiness was not dependent on outward circumstances? Can you find seven Old Testament references in which the Lord is called "The God of My Salvation"? (Begin in Habakkuk 3.) Let's address Him as "The God of My Salvation" for the rest of this month as we pray, taking in the full import of where our lives would be without that salvation.

8. Finally in the great "trust" statement of 3:17-19, we find two "I will" statements on the part of Habakkuk, followed by two "He will" statements. What phrase comes in between these two kinds of statements? This is the essence of the covenant between man and God. Let's discuss, on the podcast, how the covenant that we have entered affects our prayers.

***Pray the day: Choose a day this month and attempt to "pray every activity." When you wake up, thank God for being physically awake for another day and ask him to help you be spiritually awake today—aware of the blessings and the challenges that are yours as a Christian. Then when you get in the shower, thank him for the cleansing of body so readily available and pray for the cleansing of your soul as you walk in his light today. Then when you get dressed, thank Him for clothing. Tell him you are thankful for the promise of Matthew 6 regarding the lilies of the field and that you want to be spiritually clothed with Christ (Gal. 3:27) or that you need help putting on the spiritual armor today. You get the idea. (You don't have to remember this in every single activity, but give it a good shot. It's a stretching exercise.)

APRIL

Jesus Teaches about Prayer

- 1. Read Matthew 6 and highlight the teaching about prayer. Notice verse five. What is the reward of those who pray to be seen of men or without sincerity? Why is it important that we pray in private with great frequency? Read Psalm 42 again. Highlight a phrase that shows how I must be longing for time with God rather than using prayer as a device to gain the praise of men. Read the parable in Luke 11:5-13. How does this story show the "need" factor of sincere prayer as opposed to the "ritual" factor? Read Mark 7:24-30 and list some characteristics of this woman that we should have as we approach God in prayer.
- 2. Read the parable of the Pharisee and the Publican from Luke 18. Go back and read about Josiah in II Chronicles 34 again. Find the verse in which God tells Josiah why He is hearkening to his prayer. List the reasons God gives. Which of these things did the Pharisee do?...The Publican? (Add prayer postures to your list.)
- 3. Read Luke 15. In the analogy of the Prodigal, what verse is pivotal, showing that repentance is necessary before restored communion (effective prayer) can happen when we have strayed into sin? Read I Kings 8 (the dedication prayer at the temple) and highlight the verses that show that repentance is necessary before God will hear an erring people. Read Acts 8 and highlight the verse that teaches repentance before prayer.
- 4. Read John 14. Highlight the texts that show that answer to prayer is bound up in our willingness to obey...to put our very lives into our prayers. Read Deuteronomy 11 and highlight the verses that emphasize that answers to prayer are contingent on our own actions relative to our prayers. Make a list of some of the requests that we often hear in public prayers that are definitely tied to our own obedience.
- 5. How important is faith when we pray?...faith that God will answer our prayers in His wisdom and compassion? Read Mark 11:20-24 and see how faith was required of the apostles before they could receive the miraculous gifts they needed to take the gospel to the world. Read Hebrews 11 (a staple of any "faith" study) and highlight the verse that tells us what we must believe before approaching God. Read James 1:1-8.
- 6. Read Mark 11:25, 26; Matthew 6:14,15; Matthew 5:22-26; Matthew 5:43-48; Matthew 6:9-15 and Matthew 18:21-35. Make an honest assessment and if there

is some penitent soul that you have refused to forgive, recognize that God cannot forgive you nor heed your cries until you go and forgive. Take care of this obstacle to your answered prayers today.

- 7. Read Matthew 9:14, 15; Matthew 17:14-21 and Mark 9:14-29. What practice did Jesus sometimes pair with prayer? Read Psalm 35:11-15; Nehemiah 1:1-6 and Esther 4:1-3. Why did/do people observe this practice and how would this practice naturally become associated with prayer? Let's talk about this on the podcast. Read this article: https://www.christiancourier.com/articles/231-is-fasting-for-christians-today
- 8. Read Luke 18:1-9. Why did the judge finally hear the woman? What other parable that we have already noted, stresses the importance of persistence in prayer? Again, read the account of the mother from Canaan, but this time from Mark 7: 24-30.
- 9. Read Matthew 26:36-46. What is the key statement from these verses showing that our prayers must be in accordance with the will of God? Read I John 5:11-21 and highlight the verses here that teach that our prayers must be according to His will. How do we know His will, so that we can make our petitions within that scope? Will this sometimes be unclear to us? How should we proceed in prayer if we do not know what His will is concerning some petition we are making? Let's discuss on the podcast. Now, read Numbers 22-24 and identify someone whose will was counter to God's will as he spoke to God. What happened through a donkey when Balaam tried to compromise the will of God? Do you ever see things occurring around you (not miraculously, but providentially) that help instruct your prayers to be more in sync with the will of God?

Next, let's examine the prescribed characterizations of prayer.

- a. Prayer is TO whom? (Read Matthew 6:6)
- b. Prayer is THROUGH whom? (Read Hebrews 13 and see by whom it is that we can offer our praise to God)
- c. Prayer is IN whom? (read Ephesians 6:18) Lets' discuss exactly how we do this on the podcast.

MAY

Jesus Prays

- 1. Read Luke 3:1-22 and highlight the reference to Jesus praying. What happened while Jesus was praying? While I know that miraculous revelation is not occurring today, I often find that, while I am praying, I find my best plans for evangelism, my best ideas for encouragement, or my best charted course for parenting. Let's discuss this non-miraculous kind of "finding answers from scripture" and why it would occur during times of prayer as well as while studying scripture.
- 2. Read Luke 4:42 and Mark 1:35. These are about times of prayer that immediately followed very busy days in the life of Jesus. Challenge yourself to rise up thirty minutes ahead of schedule following one busy day this week and spend that time in prayer.
- 3. Read Luke 5:1-16. Jesus escaped from his popularity with prayer. He withdrew himself. Challenge yourself to go apart to a quiet place, somewhere at which you will not be disturbed, and spend 15 minutes in prayer for those people who are pressing for your time and/or pray for your own attitude toward those around you with needs.
- 4. Read Luke 9:18-26. People who pray together naturally become close. We will make it a goal later on in the study to challenge ourselves to pray with others.
- 5. Read Luke 9:28-36. Luke is the only one who records the transfiguration as being born of prayer. Again, making a non-miraculous comparison (and certainly not claiming any real comparison with this affirmation of Jesus by the Father), is there a sense in which our lives are transfigured by contact with the Holy One in prayer? Read Psalm 34:1-9.
- 6. Read Luke 10:17-22. Here Jesus rejoices in prayer. Joy expressed to the Father in prayer is as natural as expressing our joy in triumphs to our spouses or other family members. My prayers of joy are often very short, while driving or after speaking to someone on the phone and hearing good news. Make it a point during this week to pause briefly several times and express your joy to the Father when something positive is happening in your world.
- 7. Read John 11 and highlight the graveside prayer. Notice especially the phrase that truly connects Father and Son in an intimate way: "I knew that you hear me always."

- 8. Read Mark 6:46-56. Where did Jesus pray on this occasion? What was the immediate miracle that followed? Figuratively, is it easier for us to navigate the storms when we have been on the mountain praying?
- 9. Read John 12:19-36. I love this passage because it seems that Jesus was speaking to mortals and he just naturally transitioned into speaking with His Father. Oh, that prayer could come so naturally, yet reverently, in my life! This prayer was a result of the Greeks' request to see Jesus. What did this "glorifying", that Jesus was praying about, have to do with the request of the Greeks to be in communion with Jesus?
- 10. Read Luke 22:24-38. I love the fact that Jesus was praying for Peter, BY NAME! Does he pray for you and me? Memorize Hebrews 7:25.
- 11. Read the great intercessory prayer of John 17. Make some lists:
 - a. List the things Jesus, in this prayer, said he has done.
 - b. List the petitions he makes for his disciples (in all ages).
 - c. List the titles used for the Father in this prayer.
- 12. Read the prayer on the darkest night from Luke 22: 39-46, Matthew 26: 36-46 and John 18:1-2. It is interesting that Judah knew this place. He betrayed the place of prayer. Once this prayer was completed, the crisis came and passed and Jesus went to the cross, not as a victim, but victoriously. Who strengthened Jesus as he prayed, enabling Him to do the Father's will? Read Hebrews 5: 7-10. Was this Gethsemane prayer a necessary part of "being made perfect'?
- 13. Read Matthew 27 and Luke 23 and list the three prayers prayed from the cross. Volumes were spoken in each of these three prayers. List at least three lessons we can learn from each of these prayers. Let's discuss how we can emulate the truths from these prayers in our own prayers when we meet for the podcast.

Read Hebrews 7:25-28 and Hebrews 9:24. Does Jesus continue to pray in heaven? Good podcast discussion.

JUNE

Prayer in the Infant Church

- 1. How important was prayer in the infancy of the New Testament church? The assignment for this month is to read the book of Acts and highlight every prayer or reference to prayer. Do these three things:
 - a. List all prayer passages.
 - b. Add any new prayer postures to your list.
 - c. List all the places/circumstances of prayer in Acts. (example: Acts 1:13, 14 would be prayer in an upper room/ while waiting)

ULY

Paul and Prayer

- 1. What a huge place prayer must have had in the life of Paul! How long must his prayer list have been! Read the following scriptures and notice the amazing attention he gives to consistent prayer for fellow-Christians (Be sure to read #3, below):
 - a. Romans 1:8-11
 - b. Ephesians 1:15-23
 - c. Romans 10:1-3
 - d. I Corinthians 1:4-7
 - e. II Corinthians 13:7,8
 - f. Ephesians 3: 10-21
 - g. Philippians 1:3-6
 - h. Colossians 1:1-17

 - i. II Timothy 1:1-3
 - j. Philemon 1:1-6

Make a prayer list to use for the remainder of the month for remembering needs of the family of God. If you find this is an efficient way to keep up with the needs of those around you, continue to update. (A dry erase board is one way that works well in keeping this list.)

- 2. Read the entire books of I and II Thessalonians and highlight every mention of prayer.
- 3. From all of the passages we have noted this month, make a list of the things for which Paul prayed. When you think of someone in your congregation who needs the same prayer that you are listing, jot their names beside the specific request of Paul.
- 4. Then make a list of those in your congregation who are weak and/or struggling. Use your church directory to peruse and identify those people you know with specific needs, especially spiritual needs. Spend a few moments in prayer each day for a week, for these people.

AUGUST

August is our practical month. This August, let's concentrate on some specific prayer instructions from the New Testament, rather than actual prayers.

- 1. Romans 12:12—Paul told the Romans to be "constant in prayer". The Greek meaning here is "to be earnest toward, to be diligent in, to adhere closely to." List three people during our past year's study who were constant in prayer. Are you? Read I Thessalonians 5:17.
- 2. I Corinthians 14:12-18—Our emphasis, from this passage, for this study is on the importance of public prayers being intelligible—easy to understand. Can you list some phrases that may be ritualistically used in our public prayers that are not so easy to understand?
- 3. Paul teaches us, in II Corinthians 12:7-10, by example, how to deal with prayers (even cries of despair) that we believe to be unanswered. Make a list of prayers in your own life that have gone "unanswered" or with an answer of "no". Beside each one try to think of some blessing of grace that has come into your life because of this "unanswered prayer. (Example; The first one on my list would be the death of my mother even as I was praying so hard for her to get well. 4. Beside that blessing I would note that I became more evangelistic, more serious about the need for godly motherhood in my own life, more dependent on God [rather than my mom] and more empathetic to those who were dealing with cancer in their families, as a result of my "unanswered" prayer.)
- 4. In Ephesians 2:18, we find Paul mentioning each Person of the Godhead as being involved in prayer. Thank God, the Father, today for the instruction of the Spirit and the intercession of the Son in your prayers. Which one of the Godhead, according to Hebrews 4:14-16, allows us to come boldly before the throne?
- 5. In Ephesians 3: 13-21, we find an amazing passage on prayer that concludes with the glorification of the One who is able to do "exceeding abundantly above all that we ask or imagine, according to His power." When you pray today, tell God that you know He is able to do exceeding abundantly more than you can even ask or imagine. Verbalizing this to Him will help grow your faith in His ability to answer your prayers. He is able. Also, go back and read Daniel 3 and Daniel 6.

- 6. Read Ephesians 6:18-19. Paul asked the Ephesians to pray that he could be bold in the proclamation of the gospel. Paul, in turn, prayed for the preacher, Timothy in II Timothy 1:2-7. Take time to make a list of the most effective proclaimers of the gospel that you know in our modern time and pray for boldness for each of them every day for a week. Read Colossians 4:2-4.
- 7. Three components of effective prayer are found in Philippians 4: 6: (1) be careful for nothing (where does Peter reiterate this?) (2) make your requests known (3) be thankful for everything. What assurance does the following verse (7) give us if our prayers have these components? Remember Paul is writing this from prison. Do you think we can do this if he could? How important is positive thinking to effective prayer? Read the entire chapter and list the references to joy or rejoicing and then list the assurances or promises given.
- 8. A Digging Deep ladies prayer session is being planned for PTP 2015. Attend this session in person or via podcast. Information about getting your prayer requests in for this session and for your sisters to take home and add to their prayer lists will be forthcoming in the Bless Your Heart Blog found at www.thecolleyhouse.org and on the Digging Deep Facebook page.